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Minutes of a meeting of the Carlisle Diocesan Synod held on Tuesday, 15th June 2010 at 
Newton Rigg, Penrith.
M10/13  Opening Devotions were led by Canon Gary Wemyss, Rural Dean of Furness.
M10/14  Attendance.  71 members were present and 32 apologies for absence were received.
The Bishop thanked members for their prayers for the people of West Cumbria and urged members to continue to pray and have in their prayers the funerals taking place.  He commended the clergy and members of congregations for the work they were doing.  The Bishop then passed on a message from Mr Peter Baxter and the Revd John Woolcock, Lay Chair and Rural Dean of Calder respectively, saying thank you to those who had been in touch with them and for the support and prayers their Deanery had received during the last few weeks both locally, nationally and internationally.  

Bishop James was thanked for his quick and sensitive response to the events on the West Coast.

The Bishop said that this was the first time Synod had met as the Diocesan Board of Finance since the death of Mr Bob Henry and he asked members to remember Bob and his wife and family. 

M10/15  Membership.  Synod noted the election of the Revd K Teasdale (Carlisle) to the House of Clergy and Dr A Currall and Mrs E M D Metcalfe (Carlisle) to the House of Laity.
M10/16  Minutes.  The Minutes of the meeting held on 13th March 2010 were approved and signed following the addition of the following to Minute M10/09 Review of the Board of Education:-
“Mr N Hughes (Appleby) moved the following amendment that the words ‘Diocesan Youth’ be added to clause 9 to read

9.  
that members of the DBE review group should meet with the management committee at each Diocesan Youth Centre to discuss how the centres can contribute towards realising the Diocesan vision for work with children and young people.
The amendment was carried.”

M10/17  Matters Arising from the Minutes.
(a)
Review of the Board of Education (M10/09).  Mrs E Metcalfe (Carlisle) said that there was widespread dismay about the closing of the Resources Centre as she believed that schools, users and staff had not been consulted.  
The Bishop said that the intention was to maintain the availability of the existing resources through different outlets.  He reminded Synod that each item loaned or bought from the Resources Centre was costing the Diocese £30 and that this was unsustainable, but he regretted any lack of consultation.  He had received a number of letters about the future of the Centre and expressed his gratitude to those who had volunteered at the Centre over the years.  Discussions were ongoing with the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church about possible ways forward towards an ecumenical centre.
(b)
Bishop’s Council Report (M10/08).  In response to a question about the outcome of the Church Commissioners meeting on 23rd March about the See House, the Bishop said that a number of factors had prevented the Church Commissioners from signing a lease for Holy Name House but he hoped these would be resolved and a lease signed in July.  He and Mrs Newcome had hoped to move in August but now expected to be moving in February 2011.
M10/18  Bishop’s Council Report.   The President moved the following motion which was carried.
“That the report of the Bishop’s Council meeting held on 5th May 2010 be received.”

Mr D Leighton (Solway) drew attention to the possible amendment to Standing Orders to require amendments to be tabled in advance.  He could see that this might be helpful in some respects but was also concerned that it appeared to prevent Synod discussing and voting on an amendment arising from the debate.  The Bishop told members that this matter would be on the agenda of the November Synod meeting.
M10/19  Presidential Address.  The Bishop gave a Presidential Address on ‘Generous Orthodoxy’ and the Anglican Communion following one or two requests from clergy and others in the Diocese.  His Address is set down verbatim below: 
“As everyone knows, the Anglican Communion worldwide is in a state of confusion.  Some would say that state is currently verging on meltdown.  Serious questions are being asked about what it really means to be Anglican, and relationships between global ‘communion’ churches are strained to breaking point.  So this evening I want to mention some recent developments;  explain the key issue which lies behind the tension; and consider what a ‘generous orthodoxy’ might have to say about the issue in particular and the situation in general.

“With regard to recent developments, one of the most obvious has been the affiliation of a number of so-called ‘orthodox’ or ‘traditional’ Dioceses, mostly from the USA, to the Province of the Southern Cone.  By 2008 a trickle was beginning to turn into a stream – and the Bishops from these and other Dioceses came together in Jerusalem for the ‘GAFCON’ Conference (Global Anglican Future Conference) prior to Lambeth.  Although the organisers of GAFCON claimed that it was not intended to be an alternative to the Lambeth Conference, when Lambeth took place later that year a quarter of the world’s Anglican Bishops (about 200 – many of them from Nigeria) declined the invitation to come.

“At Lambeth, the Archbishop of Canterbury (who is leader of the world-wide Anglican Communion) reiterated three ‘moratoria’ which by then had become a commonplace of Communion discussions.  These were:

· No same-sex blessings

· No consecration of practising homosexual bishops

· No ‘cross-border’ incursions into other people’s dioceses.

“Faced with the nominal acceptance but practical rejection of these moratoria by the Episcopal Church of the USA (ECUSA) a number of Anglican Dioceses in America broke away to join the Anglican  Church of North America (ACNA).  The General Synod of the Church of England subsequently declared its fellowship with ACNA without quite saying it approved of what had happened (very Anglican!).

“At the same time, a number of commentators have suggested that the break-up of the communion is now behind us rather than ahead of us.  For instance the Archbishop of Sydney, Dr Peter Jensen, says that ‘the crisis moment has now passed, and we are already living with the consequences’.  Andrew Carey, a columnist in the Church of England Newspaper, agrees; and so too, rather bizarrely, does the US Presiding Bishop Katherine Jefferts Schori, though from a completely different standpoint.

“Greg Venables, who is Presiding Bishop of the Southern Cone, has stated on behalf of the ‘Global South’ group of primates (from Africa, Asia, West Indies, South America, Australia and New Zealand) that Jefferts Schori is not considered ‘to be a Christian as we understand it’; and the Global South leaders have further suggested that ECLSA (and the Anglican Church in Canada) are ‘teaching a false gospel that leads to damnation’.

“The unfortunate Archbishop of Canterbury is caught in the middle of this ongoing battle, and his calls for patience and listening have been described by one protagonist as ‘from another age, another world’.  In his recent Pentecost letter to the Anglican Communion he acknowledged that the worldwide church is ‘at a point in its common life ‘where broken communications and fragile relationships have created a very mistrustful atmosphere’.  He also proposed that members of provinces which have breached any of the three moratoria should not participate in any ecumenical dialogues; and should be consultants rather than full members on the Inter-Anglican Standing Commission on Unity, Faith and Order.  This proposal was welcomed by some; and seen by others as ‘too little, too late’.  The Archbishop also remarked that Anglicans were aware that they were ‘living in a time of substantial transition, a time when the structures that have served us need reviewing and refreshing, perhaps radical changing.’

“So everyone acknowledges that there is a problem.  The question remains – how on earth is it to be solved?

“The recommended answer to that question is an ‘Anglican Communion Covenant’.  This was first proposed in the so-called ‘Windsor Report’ and its aim is to help the Anglican Communion live out the principle of ‘autonomy-in-communion’ by committing its member provinces to mutual accountability; consultation and the achievement of consensus.  It is intended ‘as a means by which the Anglican Communion can discern its calling to proclaim the Gospel of Jesus Christ in the many parts of the world in which it is present’. As the Archbishop of Canterbury points out, we currently have no way of making decisions together so that we are not compromised or undermined by what others are doing.  This is therefore an attempt to help us ‘shape our consciences and convictions as a worldwide body’.

“This covenant (which has now been through a number of drafts) summarises Anglican beliefs; describes our common vocation to mission; emphasises our inherent unity (or ‘sacramental incorporation into the body of Christ’); and commits covenanting churches to the implementation of principles and procedures that are set out for our ‘life together’.  It is, as many have observed, the ‘only game in town’.  There is no Plan B.  But it has not been welcomed by everyone, and although it has been described as ‘a good device for getting us over humps’, some are beginning to wonder whether it quite has the traction required to get us over the mountainous hump which has blocked all previous attempts to achieve harmony and reconciliation.

“That particular hump is of course the issue of practising or ‘partnered’ gay bishops.  It was catapulted to front stage in 2003 by the consecration of Gene Robinson as Bishop of New Hampshire; and has had any number of additional peaks added to its imposing height by the further consecration on 22nd May this year of Canon Mary Glasspool, a ‘partnered lesbian’, as Bishop of Upper South Carolina in the Diocese of Los Angeles.

“We have to recognise the fact that for many people in today’s society, both of these momentous occasions were simply ‘non-events’.  Young people in particular find it hard to understand what all the fuss is about.  But for Anglicans around the world, these consecrations represent a seismic shift away from the traditional norms of Anglicanism. For some, that shift as highly positive.  They see it as a welcome move in the direction of justice and inclusion.  For others, it represents an abandonment of traditional Anglican teaching and morality which strikes at the heart of the Gospel itself.

“So what does ‘Generous Orthodoxy’ have to contribute to this fevered and acrimonious debate?

“Generosity in this instance means three things to me.  First, it means listening carefully to the (often very unhappy) experience of homosexual men and women in the church.  Over the years I have found myself doing quite a lot of that listening: not least as a curate with a colleague in the parish who ‘came out’ publicly; as a tutor in ethics at a theological college; as a DDO who had to confront an outstanding gay ordinand with the challenge of life-long celibacy; and more recently as a bishop in various discussions with individuals who have powerfully represented the gay viewpoint.

“Second, it means vigorously opposing homophobia, and the sort of draconian treatment of homosexual people that has recently been evident in places such as Malawi and Uganda.  Generous orthodoxy would regard that not only as unchristian but also as inhumane.

“Third, it means the full acceptance of anyone whose orientation may be homosexual as church members, ordinands, priests and indeed bishops.  Sexual orientation has never been (to my knowledge) and should never be a bar to Christian discipleship and ministry; and those of us with gay friends know well how gifted they often are for pastoral ministry of various kinds.

“On the other hand Orthodoxy also means three things.  First, it means paying careful attention to the teaching of Scripture which – it seems to me – is fairly unequivocal on this subject.  People have argued endlessly about the individual passages which refer to homosexual practice, but the ethical momentum and context of male and female (from Genesis onwards) is in my view unassailable – unless you declare, as many do, that it is all ‘culturally relative’ and no longer applies today.

“Second, it means attending also to the Tradition of the Church, which is equally clear, and which was summarised in Resolution 1.10 of the 1998 Lambeth Conference.  Once again, it is homosexual acts (not orientation) that are considered unacceptable, and at the 2008 Lambeth Conference that Resolution was commended by the Archbishop of Canterbury as the Anglican Communion’s current position on this issue.

“Third, it means using the reason that God has given us and trying to listen to what the Spirit is saying to the Church today.  Some argue that the Holy Spirit is telling us to go along with the Spirit of the Age, which puts gay unions on a par with marriage.  This is not the conclusion of the Church of England in 2010, nor has it ever been.

“So my own position on this is resolutely orthodox without, I hope, being ungenerous.  Most people in the Church – let alone those outside it – are a bit fed up with the whole ‘sexuality’ debate.  Many regard it as a ‘second-order’ issue.  But precisely because of its implications for the authority of Scripture it matters more than we might imagine. That is why it has become such a major stumbling-block for the Anglican Communion as a whole, and that is why the unilateral action of ECUSA – in direct defiance of the Lambeth moratoria – is potentially so serious.  Bishops have a defined responsibility for teaching (and living) the Christian faith.  For me, that means quite simply upholding the traditional, biblical teaching on sexual relationships – which is that they should be confined to the marriage between a man and a woman.  Sexual activity outside marriage, whether heterosexual or homosexual, is contrary to God’s will for us, and especially unacceptable in those who are called to set an example of Christian discipleship.

“Of course there is a huge danger in all this that we will be diverted from the priority of mission, which is what the church exists to do (together with the worship of Almighty God).  That is the key to future discussion of the Anglican Covenant, which is directly intended to be a ‘tool for mission’: something which will enable us all to get on with the task of sharing the good news of God’s grace and love with a largely indifferent world.

“It is vitally important that as Christians we engage in mission together.  Our unity matters enormously.  But it’s no good trying to achieve unity at the expense of truth.  Ideally the two should go together – but as Rowan Williams observes ‘when one part of our fellowship speaks in ways that others find hard to recognise, and that point in a significantly different direction from what others are saying, we cannot pretend there is no problem’.

“So in the end we are faced with a question about boundaries and acceptable limits to diversity in belief and practice.  Diversity in itself is no bad thing: in fact it is one of the great strengths of Anglicanism. But it can be stretched too far – and I believe that is what has happened here.  The Christian life is like an elastic band.  Too slack and it is useless.  But extend it too far and it breaks.  We live with tension, but that tension must exist within the orbit of received Christian teaching.

“So – will the Anglican Communion hold together?  The Archbishop of York believes it will, trusting that ‘the Anglican tradition of scripture, tradition and reason coupled with experience’ will see us through the crisis.  The Church ‘can accommodate diverse opinions’ he has said. But how diverse is diverse?  That is the question currently under discussion – and for me, as for a very substantial proportion of the Anglican Communion, partnered gay bishops may well represent a bridge too far.”
The Bishop’s address was following by discussion in small groups.

M10/20  General Synod Elections.  Mr M Bonner introduced the elections by reminding members of the item on this subject at the last meeting.  He drew attention to the leaflet distributed with the agenda with information about the timetable for elections and details of who is eligible to stand and vote.  Members then watched a DVD entitled “Be part of the Big Picture – General Synod elections 2010” produced by the national Church.  Following the DVD Mr Bonner drew attention to the time-table and the qualification for election.  
He reported that the Diocese could elect four members of the clergy, only one of whom could be an Archdeacon, and four members of the House of Laity.  Three members of the House of Laity were standing down this year so there would be new members.  He urged members to get involved and to make sure the elections were discussed at Deanery Synods.  He gave examples of how being involved in General Synod could make a difference.  If people were interested in how the Church of England worked and could give a fortnight a year for the next five years, he urged them to stand.  Hustings for the House of Laity would not be held, but he and Derek Hurton would be thinking about alternative ways of ensuring that any questions the electorate had for the candidates could be addressed.
The Bishop urged members to think about standing themselves, to discuss the elections at Deanery Synods and to consider nominating others.

M10/21  Private Member’s Motion.  The Revd Martin Jayne began by asking members how many of them seen or knew about the Prayer Cycle.  For those who had not seen it he explained that it was a monthly publication which was sent out with the Diocesan Mailing.  It was compiled by Bishop Ian Griggs and produced by Mrs Jean Hardman.  It covered the whole expanse of Christianity, asking for prayers for individual Saints and Martyrs, the Anglican Communion, our Diocese, our Deaneries and parishes and those who work in them, and also events from the Bishop’s diary.  This was a valuable resource for the Diocese produced on a month by month basis and he urged members to get a copy and to use it.
Members spoke appreciatively of the work done in preparing the Prayer Cycle and in support of making sure it was available to every parish and that it was being used.
Mr Jayne then moved the following motion which was carried unanimously.

“The Carlisle Diocesan Synod wishes to place on record its sincere appreciation of the dedication shown by the Right Reverend Ian Griggs and Mrs Jean Hardman in compiling the Diocesan Prayer Diary. The diary is a vital communication channel for our widespread diocese and is a valuable resource for daily prayer which involves the whole width of the church. Synod further commends its use in every parish and requests that it be given a higher profile on the Diocesan Website to enable a wider use by lay people.”
The Synod closed with the Grace.  







